TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING





MARCH 23, 2017
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Donald Murray, Ian Peters & One Vacancy

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington, Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Karl Gonzalez, Water Superintendent Kyle Schwarz, Bill MacGregor & Greg Lubow

Absent: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:03 p.m. and Councilman Murray opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
THE MINUTES OF THE MARCH 9, 2017 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was present.  The Board has a copy of the letter from John that he sent to Alex Racco of 102 Thunderbird Terrace, Windham about connecting his property to town water.  Delaware Engineering will help him with that process as much as they can. Regarding the Centre Property, one proposal was received by Ryan Biggs. They have been chosen as the consultants to perform the building condition report as they have done this kind of work before.  Lindsay Ostrander is advancing on that for $10,000.00, the Town’s participation should we get the grant will be $2,000.00 of the $10,000.00.   John has spoken to 
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Ryan Biggs’ engineer and told them what the Town is looking for.  The Town would like a plan for making the Centre Church structurally viable and would like to know how much this is going to cost so that we may apply for other grant money.  Lindsay is working on the NYS Preservation League Grant.  Lindsay has sent a prepared letter for the Supervisor to sign as this letter is a requirement that must go with the grant, as this is due on Monday, March 27, 2017. The Board is okay with the prepared letter to have the Supervisor sign.  Supervisor Pelham has spoken to Mr. O’Neill today he has gotten the okay from DEP.  He will also need an email from the Town Supervisor saying we are good with it. He is out of district and subject to a $5,000.00 hook up fee. And an annual fee of $200.00 and any other costs incurred by the inspection of the hook up. John will review the as-builts to make sure he can connect and will get back to the Supervisor.
REQUEST PERMISSION FROM SEWER BOARD TO CONNECT: The Supervisor has received an email from John O’Neill, 236 County Route 65, SBL #96.00-3-36.1.  Mr. O’Neill would like permission to hook up into the Crystal Pond Sewer Line.  According to our Sewer Law, “the Town agrees that the Owner may connect its sewer collection system to the WWTP.  The Owner will pay Town as a connection fee to compensate Town for the costs incurred by Town in constructing Town’s collection system and WWTP of the following amount: $5,000.00 per EDU. This payment will constitute a one-time hook-up fee for the right to connect Owner’s wastewater flow to the Town WWTP.  
2.REQUEST TO USE CENTRE PROPERTY:  Tara Weiman of the Mountain Top Progressives would like to request use for March 30 @ 6:30-9pm.  Democrat Candidate Brian Flynn will be their guest speaker. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Lorraine McConnell is with “Raise the Roof” Community Concert Fundraiser for the roof replacement at the WUM Church would like to request use for May 4 @ 12noon and May 6 @ 12noon for setting up and cleaning up after their concert on May 5 (already approved).  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  
3.TOWN OF HUNTER AND TOWN OF ASHLAND SMART GROWTH GRANT:                                                                                   Requesting Letter of Support.  Town of Hunter and the Village of Tannersville are requesting support for a NYS Dept. of Environmental Conservation 2017 Catskill Smart Growth Implementation Grant for developing an interconnected regional trail system. The Town of Ashland is applying for a Smart Growth Grant for a pavilion at the Ashland Park.
4.NY RISING-SOUTH STREET STORMWATER COLLECTION SYSTEM PROJECT: Bill Blankenship has sent over for the Board’s review a legal notice for the newspaper.  The notice is seeking to select an engineering service to complete the South Street Stormwater Collection System Project.  The service is to design stormwater culverts and a retention basin on near the intersection of South Street and NY 23. Councilmen Murray and Peters would like to sit down and speak with Bill next week prior to approving this notice.
5.JUSTICE REPORT FOR FEBRUARY 2017: Judge McCarthy $5,506.50 & Judge Mattiace $3,146.00 has been noted by the Board.
6.LETTER OF RETIREMENT: Effective March 31, 2017 Windham Town Judge Christopher Mattiace will be retiring from his position as Windham Town Judge.  “During my tenure as Town Justice it has been both a pleasure and honor to serve the people of the Town of Windham.”  A motion to accept the letter of retirement was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Councilman Murray would like to have the Supervisor write a letter of thanks to Judge Mattiace for his long serving as our Town Justice. Greg Lubow, Esq. would like to make a statement that he has worked with Judge Mattiace a number of years and he is a fine Judge.
7.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #10 OF 2017: To authorize the Supervisor to borrow from the Town of Windham General Fund Acct the sum of $100,000.00.  Said funds will be deposited into the Town of Windham Capital Water Consolidation Project acct.  This borrowing is to cover the expenses in the Capital Water Consolidation Project acct in relation to the expenses set worth on Warrant #1 of the Capital Water Consolidation Project, until the funds are received from New 
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York State Environmental Facilities Corp. regarding this project.  Then said funds will be returned.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
8.TRAINING CREDIT FOR PLANNING OFFICIALS: The Greene County Dept. Economic Development, Tourism & Planning in cooperation with Columbia County Planning and NYS Dept. of State are sponsoring a one day training event on Wednesday, April 26 @ 4pm - 8:15pm.  Four Sessions will be offered:  Community Design Tools, Special Use Permits, Record Keeping & Update on Proposed SEQR changes.  There is no fee to attend the sessions. A motion to approve to forward this information on to the Planning Board for their annual four hour credit that is needed was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 

9.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present.  The 284 Agreement Schedule has been signed and approved by Greene County Superintendent of Highways.  We are under motion to start in a month or so for summer paving. Also in about a month to two will be putting out a bid for our major summer paving project. The end of April all of the highway employees will be participating in a chainsaw and chipper class with NYMIR in Cairo. The last snow storm we had for two days left us with about three and half feet.  Greene County has requested that the town highway submit data on the total cost of the snow removal and anything that was storm related.  The cost to the Town was just under $24,000.00 in man hours and equipment just for that snow storm.  The data has already been submitted and we are just waiting to see if this data will go on to the State to determine if there will be any refunding reimbursement. The highway crew did very good this past storm and heard a lot of good things in town by the people. The ‘07 Chevrolet pickup sold on the surplus auction site for $5400.00.  Gary would like to request permission to purchase a piece of equipment that attaches on to the loader/backhoe a 12’ Boss Snowpusher/Box can be purchased on state bid.  This would plow our 10 parking lots plow price $4385.00 (state bid).  A motion to approve the purchase was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
10.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Administrator Davia Montie was absent.  Davia has recommended three new Applications for Employment-permission to hire: Thomas Borman, Michelle Myers Poland & Allison Weiland.  The Supervisor would like to entertain a motion to approve the three above stated for hire was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. 

11.POLICE REPORT: Police Chief Karl Gonzalez was present. Vehicles 385 & 386 are in for routine maintenance.  Officer C. Sirago was sent for training on March 18, “Felony Vehicle Stops and Vehicle Searches” and again on April 18, this will be a follow up training and legal updates, taught by ADA Dave Castanza.  There is a light bar issue on Vehicle 385 and received a quote from River Valley. Instead of replacing all the modular that went bad in the light bar we are just going to replace the specific modular that are needed most.  The cost will be $478.00 for two modular instead of four plus $40.00 labor, total $518.00. Chief would like permission to fix light bar.  It is okay to proceed with the purchase per Supervisor Pelham.  We are sponsoring a recruit Cody Rogers from the Academy.  He will need to start his field training as he will need to have 160 hours to be completed by June 22, 2017. If he doesn’t complete the hours he will lose his certification.  Unfortunately, we will not be able to give him all the hours that are needed.  The Chief has called the Sheriff’s Office and Sheriff Seeley wrote an agreement that he can field train Officer Rogers with their department, as long as we just pick up the FTO fees that come after patrol. He has to do 10 shifts 12 hour shifts (120 hours) and two hours overtime of the FTO Officer $380.65. They will send a voucher to cover the expenses.  All necessary paperwork has been submitted and has spoken to the Director of the Academy. Also the Police AD battery is down and will need a new battery.  Davia Montie is working with the Police Chief on getting that new battery.
12.COMMITTEE REPORTS: Councilman Peters asked about the blinking speed limit light at school as with the daylight savings time, the blinking light needs to be reprogrammed to the new time, the State has to make that change. For the website will be working on getting some more information put on.  The next thing will be information about the Dog Law, what the law is and a registration form to print off and fill out and bring into the Town Clerk for your dog’s license. 
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Would also like to put on more commonly used forms, as this website should be made more form friendly.  Also a link to Greene County Board of Elections for voters will be available.  Councilman Peters has drafted up three town water resolutions for Larry Gardner to review before we vote on them.  Gary gave a number for the streetlight purchases, 52 in total.  Councilman Van Valin is researching roof materials for the Centre Property roof that will need to be replaced.  He is looking at longevity and color.  He has three websites he has been researching: Davinci Roof Scapes (best website), TPO a rubber product and ECO Star recyclable material.  The new roof will have to be considered for weight issue, weather, longevity and color.  Councilman Murray has the lock set for the ambulance building it just has to be installed as it was way too cold last weekend to install.  Larry Gardner the Windy Ridge Subdivision. “There were questions raised or rather on issue by John Brust at our last meeting. We just want to confirm, as not a new issue but as an old issue that was already addressed. To be noted into the record “that we are reiterating what was discussed a couple of years ago. There is the potential for INI in the collection system up at Windy Ridge and we just wanted it to be known that we should have it in our minutes, to be publicly discussed and known that the system will be examined and checked and proven to be to have integrity before there will be any building permits issued for any construction of any houses for that subdivision and this is the issue and resolution that was agreed too long ago.””  John Brust “that is correct and the engineer who is working for the applicant assume will get me some information that on how they propose to test them and we will make sure that is okay. When that testing occurs we will have somebody there and it is pretty straight forward. This system has integrity and the testing will reveal that. We have talked about that a couple of years ago and we have talked about it over the past couple weeks via emails and other conversations.” Councilman Murray asked if there has been an accurate set of as-built. John commented, Rich Rothe had done some either integrity testing or he laid it out.  We will get this as part of the process.  Greg Lubow represents the buyer and would like permission to extend the resolution (Town Board Resolution #125 of 2015) for another two years, as the property has not been bought yet. Larry and Kevin Young were on the phone several times today have discussed this and Kevin is fine with it. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #11 OF 2017: The Town Board of the Town of Windham hereby extends the WRC Application Approval for an additional two years to and including February 12, 2019.  A motion to approve for two years with the same term and conditions was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: Bill MacGregor has submitted a second letter to the Supervisor, Town Board, Code Enforcement Officer, Fire Chief District #1 Michael Scarey and Town Clerk “concerning a code violation at the entrance way of the Cave Mountain Brewery, Main Street, Windham.  This violation of the front door to said Cave Mountain Brewery still exits V12-A-V12; front door opens inward instead of outward in case of emergency.”  The Supervisor will see Dominick on Friday and Bill is welcome to speak with Dominick as well.  Also as a member of the ARB Board, the guidelines state that one planning board member should be on the ARB Board. He has asked if the guidelines might be amended and when can he expect them. Supervisor Pelham stated nothings been done with it. Bill also stated that there are a lot of violations in town for years and years. He would like to make a recommendation on the violations that they would be put in a legal notice in the paper with a 30 day grace period, that you are putting everyone on notice that if you have a sign that you do not have a sign permit application or approval are not permitted to have a sign and if they continue without going thru the proper channels for approval a $250 fine each day can be charged to them. Bill thinks this is fair this way no one is pointed out directly.
ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS MARCH 23, 2017 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #6-G contained vouchers #214-242, totaling $38,963.76 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #6 contained vouchers #69-72, totaling $6,107.98 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #6 contained vouchers #82-96, totaling $6,817.84 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P for General contained 4 claims, totaling $4,399.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.  Ambulance payroll contained 17 claims; totaling $12,321.64 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy. Police payroll contained 8 claims; totaling $6,117.17 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P contained 5 claims, totaling $9,706.76 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #6-P contained 2 claims, totaling $813.85 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.

The meeting adjourned at 7:48   p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with 4 in favor, one vacancy.
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